OFFICE OF SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION

STATE SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION COMMISSION
AUGUST 24, 2016
1:15 PM

USDA Building-B Training Room

3727 Government Street

Alexandria, LA  71302

PROCEEDINGS/MINUTES                 

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Skains called the regular monthly Commission Meeting to order at 1:15 P.M.  He asked Mr. Fletcher to give the invocation and Mr. Taves to lead in the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Mr. Brad Spicer.

Members and Alternate Members present: Mr. Reggie Skains, Chairman; Mr. John Compton, Secretary/ Treasurer; Mr. Donavon Taves, LACD President; Dr. Rogers Leonard, LSU AgCenter; Mr. Randell Fletcher; Mr. Earl Garber; Mr. Ed Yerger and Mr. David Daigle, LACD 1st Vice President.
Members absent: Dr. Ernest Girouard, Vice Chairman
A quorum was present.

Others Present: Mr. Brad Spicer, LDAF-OSWC/Executive Director SSWCC; Mr. Kevin Norton, USDA-NRCS, State Conservationist; Mr. Scott Edwards, USDA-NRCS/ Assistant State Conservationist for Partnerships and Initiatives; Mr. Joey Breaux, LDAF-OSWC; Mr. Jeremy Rodriguez, LDAF-OSWC; Mrs. Rose Sharbeno, Calcasieu SWCD; Miss Kennedy Landry, Calcasieu SWCD; and Mr. Steve Horvath, Capitol SWCD.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commissioners and there were none.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the July 26, 2016 State Commission minutes and there were none. Chairman Skains called for a motion to approve the July 26, 2016 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  
Motion:  Mr. Compton made a motion to approve the July 26, 2016 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Fletcher and passed unanimously.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Chairman Skains said they would now take up Unfinished Business and asked Mr. Spicer to review it with the State Commission.
NRCS/OSWC FARM BILL COOPERATIVE AGREEMENT    

Mr. Spicer said the 44 districts have entered their data through July in the current 2015 Farm Bill Contribution Agreement and they have already earned more than 87% of the total allocated funds.  He said there are three more months in this agreement and most districts will earn all of their allocated funds.  He said there were only three districts that may not earn their allocated amounts.  Mr. Garber advised that Acadia SWCD had hired a new employee recently and they would earn their allocated amount by the end of September.  Mr. Spicer advised that there are two districts who may not earn their full allocated amount. He said that the left over amounts would be shared with districts that have earned over their allotted amount.
Chairman Skains said if there were no more comments or any questions, we will move on to the next agenda item.
Mr. Norton advised that a new Farm Bill contribution agreement had been signed on Tuesday, August 23rd, 2016 and would be sent to Mr. Spicer.  The amount of the new contribution agreement is $600,000.  An additional $760,000 amendment has been added to the $600,000 contribution agreement, which will fund six technicians dedicated to help with MRBI, National Water Quality Initiative, EQIP and CSP contracts. He said that this amendment will provide $120,000 per technician over three years, equaling out to about $40,000 per year per technician.  He said that three Soil & Water Districts were ready to participate and three more Districts will most likely participate.  He said that Mr. Scott Edwards has been visiting with districts to see if they would be willing to house one of these special technicians, and they understood more money meant more stress.  Mr. Norton said that he wanted everyone to understand this is additional money in addition to the $600,000 Farm Bill agreement, and this money has already been committed to this program.  
Mr. Garber asked what areas have been chosen for these technicians.  Mr. Edwards advised that the original Mississippi River Basin Initiative included the parishes of East Carroll, West Carroll, Madison, Franklin, Richland and Tensas areas, and the National Water Quality Initiatives included the parishes of Iberia, St. Martin and Vermilion.  He said that if we can continue to target these watersheds, there’s an incentive for more districts to participate in the future.  Mr. Edwards stated they would be visiting all district boards to see if more technicians are needed.
Chairman Skains pointed out that this is a $1.36 million commitment this year that NRCS is making to the Conservation districts, which is nearly as much as we’re getting from the State of Louisiana.  He said that we need to capitalize on this with our contacts in Baton Rouge, and part of the message to our legislators is that this money is a three year commitment from the USDA.
Mr. Spicer said this a three year agreement with the Office of Soil & Water Conservation, and each year the NRCS would add money to the agreement with an amendment.  Mr. Spicer said it only took two days for this new agreement to be processed instead of several weeks.  He said that Ms. Debbie Williams was great to deal with and was very expedient. 

Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Spicer and Mr. Norton for all their hard work.
LACD MID-YEAR MEETING AND NACD SOUTHCENTRAL REGION MEETING
Everyone agreed that a lot was accomplished at the LACD Mid-Year meeting, and there was a great turn out.  Mr. Norton said it appears that more supervisors are willing to participate and get things done, and if attendance continues to grow we may need to find a larger place to meet.  
Mr. Spicer discussed the South Central Regional meeting in Little Rock, Arkansas.  He stated there was a good turnout for this meeting.  Mrs. Sharbeno informed everyone that Louisiana had more employees than the hosting state of Arkansas.  She also informed the State Commission that Mr. Joey Breaux had received the South Central Distinguished Service Award from the South Central Regional Employees Association.  The Commission commended Mr. Breaux for his work that earned him the award.  Mr. Spicer was excited about being able to sit on an all-steel tractor at this meeting. He remembered that tractor as a young man.
NEW BUSINESS
Chairman Skains said they would now take up New Business and asked Mr. Norton to give his report.
NRCS STATE CONSERVATIONIST REPORT

Mr. Norton handed out the Conservation Update Report to the Commissioners and said it was dedicated to the recent flooding.  Seven NRCS employees had been directly impacted by the recent flooding and several more had family members that were impacted.  Everyone was back to work today.
Mr. Norton stated that assessments were being done through the Emergency Watershed Protection (EWP) program, and that the certification period for the Conservation Stewardship Program (CSP) and payment processing were being done at this time.  He said that we needed to assure the CSP applicants that we would not terminate their contracts because they were not able to do required practices due to the flooding, and that we needed to work with them to figure out where they are and to continue to chart the progress so they can get the relief they need.  That is our priority for the next few weeks in the affected area, which was about 130 miles wide East to West.
Mr. Norton advised that work on the district directory was in progress, and Ms. Adele Swearingen was working hard to have it completed and sent to Mrs. Edwards, OSWC for final review.  He said that districts could help by making sure the information was correct, and if not advise Ms. Swearingen.  They hoped to have everything ready by the LACD Annual meeting.

Mr. Norton talked about the corn mugs; they were all natural made from corn, and members needed to take one on their way out.

Mr. Norton advised Mr. Tim Landreneau was on a one hundred twenty day detail in Washington, DC, Ms. Morgan Bennett is the acting ASTC for Programs, and Mr. Scott Edwards, who is the ASTC for Partnerships & Initiatives, would become Assistant for Programs effective October 1.  He said that upon his return, Mr. Tim Landreneau would be Assistant State Conservationist for Easement Programs, and there are more staffing positions that will occur in the future.
Mr. Norton stated Louisiana is a huge player for the Environmental Quality Incentive Program (EQIP).

Mr. Norton mentioned that their newest employee is Mrs. Patti Jackson Kelly from Wisconsin and is the Assistant State Conservationist for Field Development.  He said that this is a new position that will focus on helping develop our field offices toward being highly efficient customer driven, good partners with soil and water conservation districts, and other agency relationships.  He said she would be visiting all field offices this year to meet everyone and would be there to help them.

Mr. Norton thanked the Commission and ended his report asking if anyone had any questions or comments; there were none. Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Norton for the report.

CORRESPONDENCE
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to briefly review the correspondence and if anyone had any questions or comments, please speak up.
Mr. Spicer said the first news article addresses Commission Strain meeting with farmers and touring farms impacted by the recent historic flood event.  He said the two meetings are scheduled for Thursday, August 25th, following the two held in Kaplan and Opelousas on the previous Tuesday.
Mr. Spicer said the next article addresses the issue of post-catastrophe flooding fraud, and that resident’s should remember to hire only licensed professional arborists to perform work on storm-damaged trees and that they should never pay for the job in full up front.

Mr. Spicer said next is a news release of Commissioner Strain warning of Eastern Equine Encephalitis and West Nile virus threats.  He said that so far in 2016, five horses have died as a result of Eastern Equine Encephalitis (EEE).
Mr. Spicer said the next articles address a new market for Louisiana.  He said that a series of trade promotion trips are underway involving Louisiana businessmen and officials, seeking to build relationships before the lifting of the U.S. trade embargo on the Communist-governed island of Cuba.  He said that Louisiana exports $439 million worth of rice each year, whereas Cuba imports $173 million per year.  He said that the Port of South Louisiana Director Paul Aucoin announced plans to sign a Memorandum of Understanding with the National Port Administration of Cuba (NPAC) in October to facilitate trade with the country.  He said that within a few years of the agreement, Louisiana could get up to $400 million in trade, according to state Agriculture Commissioner Mike Strain.
Mr. Spicer said the next article states the USDA is seeking applications for funding to help develop advanced biofuels and bio-based products.  The bio-economy is a catalyst for economic development in rural America, creating new jobs and providing new markets for farmers and ranchers.
Mr. Spicer said the next articles from Mr. Jack Dillard of the Shreveport Times addresses how important is it to keep farming issues front and center in politics.

He said in the NEWSSTAR, Ag Commissioner Strain endorsed Congressman Charles Boustany for U.S. Senate.  He said Commissioner Strain states “No one fights harder for Louisiana’s agriculture, aquaculture, and forestry industries than Dr. Boustany”.  He said that Dr. Boustany wrote common-sense Farm Bills supporting Louisiana Agriculture.  Mr. Spicer advised the Conservation Clip List is a weekly collection of articles distributed by NACD that provides members and partners with the latest news in what’s driving conservation.  
Mr. Spicer stated the last couple of items are articles dealing with the NACD News Brief and the NACD Conservation News Clips. He said a lot of information is provided in these briefs, and it’s easy to go to another site if you want more information about a certain article or topic.
STATE COMMISSION CONVENTION ELECTION – AREA V
Mr. Compton said that area V Election Convention is typically held in conjunction with the State Commission meeting in October, and asked the commission to set the Election Convention in conjunction with the October Commission meeting.  
Chairman Skains asked for comments from the public or Commission members and there were none; he asked for a motion to approve to hold the Area V Elections Convention in conjunction with the SSWCC meeting in October.

Motion:  Mr. John Compton made a motion to hold the Area V Election Convention on October 25, 2016 in conjunction with the State Soil and Water Conservation Commission meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Earl Garber and passed unanimously.
Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Spicer for his review and said if there are no comments, they would take up the next item.
Supervisor Resignations/Appointments and Reappointments
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review this with the Commission.  Mr. Spicer said there was only one supervisor appointment request.  He said the Caddo SWCD is requesting the Commission to appoint Mr. Bruce Newt Lynn, III to fill the vacant position of Mr. Creighton Light, who vacated the position at the end of his term on June 30, 2016.
Chairman Skains asked for comments from the public or Commission members and there were none; he asked for a motion to approve the appointment of Mr. Bruce Newt Lynn, III on the Caddo SWCD Board.

Motion:  Mr. Compton made a motion to appoint Mr. Bruce Newt Lynn III to the Caddo SWCD Board effective August 24th, 2016.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

Other Business  

Mr. Garber said he wanted to make everyone aware there is a lot of push to develop solar panel farms and alternative energy.  He said that we need to be concerned about the impacts on our landscape and we need to see what kind of information we can find regarding the State of Louisiana. He said they are offering a significant amount of money per acre, and there is a push to get contracts by the end of year and before the change of the Presidency.  Mr. Garber says there is one such farm next to his place and he gets letters and calls every day wanting him to do this.   He said that this would cut back on fuel cost since they want to tie into the electrical grid.  He said that we need to recognize this is going on and pay attention to how it develops.
Mr. Joey Breaux, LDAF introduced their newest staff person, Mr. Jeremy Rodriguez.  He said that Mr. Rodriguez will provide support for OSWC programs, help districts with their long range and annual plans, and provide assistance to district boards and staff to increase their capacity to more effectively address conservation matters.

Mr. Spicer states on reporting Farm Bill hours, Districts identify how their time is spent.  He said under the new agreement, hours will report either as Administrative or Technical, instead of six different categories as it is now.  He said they will not rework the farm bill computer reporting program, but just hide everything except Administrative or Technical codes.  Mr. Spicer wanted to thank Mr. Norton for helping with this change.
Mr. Taves pointed out that because of all the flooding, people are coming out of the woodwork to help people but so are scammers trying to take advantage of people affected.  He said only use highly recommended licensed contractors, and do not give money in advance.  He said that people need to be careful, and we need to warn people to be on the lookout for people that take the money up front and disappear.

Chairman Skains asked Dr. Leonard if he had any comments for the Commission. 
Dr. Leonard stated there has been a lot of damage in the past few days.  He said that Dr. Kirk Guidry is the point person for the Ag Center and has provided some preliminary estimates, and we estimate that they will increase dramatically.  Dr. Leonard said that Dr. Guidry has been working off the 20 parish area that had been officially declared a disaster area, and it appears there are eight more parishes that are likely to be included. He said that this is not over yet and we estimate it to be more across the state.  He said he doesn’t yet know what the final impact is on the crops yet, because there are a lot of unknown factors at this time.
Dr. Leonard wanted to make everyone aware of two upcoming events.  He said the first event is the Sweet Potato Field Day on Wednesday, August 31, 2016 at the Sweet Potato Station, and this event is actually an International Field Day.  

Dr. Leonard stated he met with Mr. Norton from NRCS, Mr. Craig McCain with FSA, and several others to discuss holding a Lenders Conference this fall.  He said this will help farmers become aware of the many programs available to them, and help them make better decisions when it comes to farm loans and related matters.

Mr. Yeger asked Dr. Leonard how much damage there was to Southern Mississippi.  Dr. Leonard stated there were pastures and homes that got a lot of water damage, but as far as field crops, there wasn’t much.  Dr. Leonard said a lot of the LSU agents have been called into the Prepared Disaster Unit to handle calls, disperse information, and provide resources.
Dr. Leonard said he did not have any additional comments.  Chairman Skains apologized for starting early and thanked him for coming and for giving his report. 

Mr. Spicer added that the Representative from Southern had not provided the required Oath of Office.
Next meeting

Chairman Skains said the next State Commission Meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, September 27, 2016 at 1:15 P.M. in the Veterans Auditorium, LDAF Building, 5825 Florida Boulevard, Baton Rouge, Louisiana. 

PUBLIC COMMENTS
Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members.  
ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Skains said if there was no other business or comments from the public or Commission members, he will accept a motion to adjourn.  
Motion: Mr. Fletcher made a motion to adjourn at 2:07 P.M.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.
/S/Reggie Skains

Reggie Skains, Chairman 
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